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LOCHABER DISTRICT SALMON FISHERY BOARD

CLERK TO THE BOARD:  JON GIBB

Minutes of the Annual Public meeting held on Thursday 14th March 2024 

At the Alexandra Hotel Fort William
	Present:
	Michael Mann, Chairman
	(MM)
	Lochy

	
	Jon Gibb
	(JG)       
	Clerk

	
	Davy Gunn
	 (DG)
	Anglers rep

	
	Jonathan Hart
Colin Corlet
Chris Cairns
Alister Sutherland               

Grace Henderson                                  
	(JH)
 (CCo)
(CCa)
(AS)            
(GH)      
	Spean/Leven
Shiel (by Zoom)
Anglers rep
Coe

Morar




1. Apologies

Apologies were received from Cllr. Angus Macdonald
2. Minutes of last meeting
These were approved as correct.
3. Matters Arising
JG said that he was still in the process of looking for an alternative accountant and suggested that a local bookkeeper (perhaps using accounting software such as Xero) and an accountant just to do the auditing might be a cheaper way forward. It was agreed to look at this option.
4. Accounts for 2023/24 to date
All present were happy with the accounts to date. 
5. Budget 2024/25
MM said that these are the same as the previous year except for an inflationary 8% increase to the Clerk’s wages, which is the first for a number of years.
6. Assessments and Rateable Values.
JG said that the cash reserves had been run down due to a few years of keeping the levy as low as possible. However if the same levy was used this year then the cash reserve would be less than zero at the end of 2024/5. Raising the levy by 10p in the £ would enable the Board to rebuild the cash reserve and have £5,000 at the end of 2024/5. It was agreed to raise the levy by 10p to 55p. 

JG further said that many fisheries had seen their rateable values decrease in the last revaluation so the increase may be cushioned for some. 
JH asked how we compare nationally, and JG said that a levy of 55p is still probably below the national average. Some are as high as £1.20 to £1.50, which is what Lochaber DSFB was when it had a full-time Fisheries Officer. The saving of over 50% in levy should enable fishery owners to invest the saved money directly in their own catchments.
GH asked about raising levy in the Morar catchment for the Morar sub-Board and JG explained that sub Boards and other local management bodies are not limited by statute (unlike the regional DSFB) so money raising and spending matters were entirely under their own jurisdiction.
7.  Annual Report and matters arising
MM thanked JG for the Annual Report. There were no matters arising. 
Discussions followed about the proposal from Loch Long salmon (there have been no significant developments since the last Board meeting) and also Coire Glas (a recent meeting with SSE confirmed that they would provide a new fish pass at Mucomir should the scheme go ahead). The final decision on whether to go ahead will be taken in 2025. CCa asked about timings and JG confirmed that the scheme would probably not be commissioned until 2032.

MM asked about lice at Gorsten and Linnhe farms. JG confirmed that the sites had been stocked with standard smolts in December and would be harvested in November. Lice were currently zero. The sites would then be stocked in December with ‘super smolts’ from the new Loch Etive farms, which would then be in the pens for a single year before another fallow (see last meeting minutes for description of this new single year class production cycle.)

JG also confirmed that he receives lice counts on a weekly basis from all farms.

A discussion followed about the escape of farmed fish in the Lochy in November last year. JG said that DNA results from the fish are still being awaited from UHI in Inverness. This however, he explained, will still not necessarily identify the farm of origin as many farms use the same type of smolts. Marine Scotland have also asked to see the results when they are produced. JG also confirmed for clarity that all of the fish were sexually immature and that they do not have appeared to have stayed in the river over the winter.
8. Salmon Conservation Measures
JG confirmed that gradings have been set for 2024 and the list is in the Annual Report. All Lochaber rivers are Grade 3 apart from Morar and Leven. It was pointed out that all rivers return the vast majority of their fish anyway even if they are not Grade 3. 
Leven has been elevated to Grade 1, which surprised everyone considering the river recorded about 6 salmon last year. A discussion followed about the flaws in the model used to grade rivers. It was concluded that Morar and Leven were probably not Grade 3 due to their very short length of fishing area rather than their abundance of salmon.
9. Fishery Trust Update
GH confirmed that Rob Pitkin was unable to be at the meeting but had written a brief summary from the Trust, which JG read to the meeting:
Summary
We have a new assistant biologist joining the Trust on 25th March, in time for the start of the new survey season.

I’ve recently been working on a new Lochaber Fishery Management Plan for 2023-2028. The new format is an online ArcGIS storymap rather than a traditional document. The Storymap FMP is a standardised presentation consistent with other trusts and boards also updating their FMPs. 

Survey work 2024

We will be undertaking netting surveys for three Environmental Management Plans (EMP) in 2024: Upper Linne, Lower Linnhe and Loch Sunart. All sites are surveyed by seine net and we are also planning to use our coastal fyke net on Loch Sunart.

Freshwater monitoring will be included in this year’s EMP work and we will be electrofishing sites on the river Coe (Upper Linnhe EMP) and river Carnoch (Sunart EMP). 

Other electrofishing work planned so far will be,

· Continuing annual juvenile fish population monitoring of freshwater pearl mussel Special Area of Conservation (SAC) rivers.

· Sites on rivers Nevis and Roy to complete the Wild Salmonid Fund project.

10. AOCB
There was none

11. Date of next meeting
The Annual General Meeting will be held on THURSDAY 26TH SEPTEMBER 2024 at the Alexandra Hotel, Fort William
